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 AGENDA Page 

I. Call to Order 

II. Roll Call 

III. Approval of Minutes 
A. Facilities Committee Meeting – March 4, 2015 1 
B. Facilities Committee Meeting Change Proposal dated March 19, 2014 6 

IV. Approval of Agenda/Addenda 

V. Public Participation 

VI. Communications 

VII. Sheriff 
a. Approval of RFQ2014-005 for Sheriff’s Operations Master 

Planning  Separate Enclosure 
 

VIII. Facilities Director’s Report 
A. Approval of ITB 2014-006 Installation of Air-Cooled Chillers at  Separate Enclosure  

the Brookens Administrative Center 
B. Approval of the ILEAS demolition Bid Separate Enclosure 

a. Update on PACA 
C. Update on Courthouse Clock Tower LED lighting replacement 
D. Update on Illinois Green Business Association Project 

http://www.co.champaign.il.us/


Committee Meetings and County Board Meetings are broadcast on Comcast Public Access and at 
http://www.ustream.tv/channel/champco1776 
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IX. Other Business 
 
X. Chair’s Report 

A. Future Meeting Tuesday, May 6, 2014 
B. Facility Tours 

XI. Designation of Items to be Placed on the Consent Agenda 

XII. Adjournment 
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 Champaign County Board Facilities Committee 1 

 County of Champaign, Urbana, Illinois 2 

 3 

 4 

 5 
 6 

MINUTES – SUBJECT TO REVIEW AND APPROVAL 7 

DATE:  Tuesday, March 4, 2014 8 
TIME:  6:30 p.m. 9 
PLACE:  Lyle Shields Meeting Room 10 
  Brookens Administrative Center        11 
  1776 E. Washington, Urbana, IL 61802 12 

  13 
Committee Members 14 

Present Absent 

 Stan James (Chair) 

James Quisenberry (Vice Chair)  

Josh Hartke  

Jeff Kibler  

Gary Maxwell  

Giraldo Rosales  

Rachel Schwartz  

 15 
County Staff: Dana Brenner (Facilities Director), Deb Busey (County Administrator), Van Anderson (Chief 16 

Deputy County Administrator of Finance), Chief Deputy Allen Jones and Captain Shane 17 
Cook (Sheriff’s Office), Linda Lane (Recording Secretary) 18 

 19 
Others Present: Chris Alix, John Jay, Jim McGuire, Pattsi Petrie (Champaign Co Board), members of the 20 

public 21 

MINUTES 22 
I. Call to Order 23 

Committee Vice-Chair Quisenberry called the meeting to order at 6:04 p.m.   24 
 25 

II. Roll Call 26 
A verbal roll call was taken and a quorum was declared present.  27 
 28 

III. Approval of Minutes 29 

A. December 3, 2013 30 
MOTION by Mr. Rosales to approve the minutes of the December 3, 2013 meeting as distributed; seconded by 31 
Mr. Hartke.  Upon vote, the MOTION CARRIED unanimously.    32 

 33 
IV. Approval of Agenda 34 

MOTION by Mr. Hartke to approve the agenda; seconded by Mr. Kibler.  Upon vote, the MOTION CARRIED 35 
unanimously.    36 
 37 

V. Public Participation 38 
Chris Evans from District 8 talked about an email sent to Sheriff Walsh in 2012 from then mental health nurse 39 
Harmony Goorley (he handed out copies). Mr. Evans suggested that before they build a mental health pod the 40 
committee should ask why prosecute the mentally ill at all. He also handed out information that warns of building a 41 
mental health pod. Mr. Evans moved to an article about the use of isolation cells to house the mentally ill. He 42 
commented some counties and states are being sued for the misuse of isolation cells. He stated that five deaths 43 
occurred in isolation cells in this county. Mr. Evans said that the police currently take mentally ill people to jail 44 
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because the mental health system in Illinois has been dismantled. He asked that money be spent on creating mental 45 
health facilities rather than on a jail. 46 
 47 

VI. Communications 48 

A. Sheriff Dan Walsh to discuss jail facility needs 49 
Chief Deputy Allen Jones said the Sheriff was sorry he was unable to be here tonight and that he would be 50 
doing the presentation instead. He noted that Captain Shane Cook, the jail administrator, was also here.  51 
 52 
Chief Deputy Jones started by reporting that the Downtown Jail has a bedded capacity of 131 people and they 53 
no longer have a dormitory functioning there. The Satellite Jail has a bedded capacity of 182, bringing the total 54 
capacity to 313. He showed a slide with the average daily population from 2004 to 2013, and noted that in 2004 55 
the average was 340 (above capacity), but due to significant initiatives over the past few years they have been 56 
stabilizing below capacity. He commented that the population went from 242 people on average in January 57 
2013, to 209 people on average for December 2013. Chief Deputy Jones stated that reduced population is 58 
positive in that it helps them with housing, classification, and activities. He explained that the Sheriff’s office 59 
and Corrections don’t have the ability to directly affect the numbers. He said they have monthly meetings with 60 
the Criminal Justice Executive Committee who are presented with this population information. 61 
 62 
Chief Deputy Jones next talked about population by month, which has continued to decrease through February 63 
2014. He said they get asked a lot is why everyone isn’t at the Satellite Jail. Chief Deputy Jones explained that 64 
there are requirements to keep some people in separate locations, for their best interests, that don’t allow 65 
them to move everyone to the Satellite Jail. He said that isn’t proper corrections management and not what the 66 
Sheriff’s office is going to do. Chief Deputy Jones pointed out that even though they could house additional 67 
people in the booking area, it is not in the best interest to crowd the holding area with special needs inmates. 68 
He said they have cooperated at every step in the process in the matters of the finding of ILPP and the Criminal 69 
Justice Task Force and are working towards implementing many different things with the community. 70 
 71 
Chief Deputy Jones pointed out that the current facility doesn’t give the ability to manage the inmates they 72 
have. He indicated that Community Elements is looking for space to help inmates with re-entry and that there 73 
isn’t any space available to give them. He stated that Sheriff Walsh’s has said that the specific layout of the jails 74 
in not conducive to the needs of the current inmate population and staff. Even if the number of inmates is 75 
reduced they need to provide the right kind of space to handle the current inmate problems and legally 76 
required separation, as well as appropriate and cost effective security levels. He confirmed that they have been 77 
working with Dr. Kalmanoff to implement some changes.  78 
 79 
Chief Deputy Jones explained that even though the numbers are down, everyone can’t be moved to the 80 
Satellite Jail. He explained the layout of the downtown jail and stated that it is currently the only option for 81 
individual cells for those needing separation and segregation. Chief Deputy Jones said they were able to move 82 
the women to F1, F2 and F3 at the Satellite Jail. They have since been moved to A1 and A2 with only the cost of 83 
tinting some windows, paint on the ground and establishing a few cameras. He summarized some other 84 
changes that have been made at the downtown jail. 85 
 86 
Chief Deputy Jones opened the floor for questions. Mr. Jay remarked some people think that no jails are 87 
needed, but said that is unrealistic. He pointed out that bad behavior has serious consequences. He felt the 88 
Sheriff’s office had been unjustly criticized and applauded their accomplishments. 89 
 90 
Mr. Kibler asked if isolation rooms, a special section for role model inmates, and a segregation area were the 91 
three main categories of things needed if wanted to move everyone to the Satellite Jail. Chief Deputy Jones 92 
replied there were a few more, but that is mostly correct. He reported that they had made a plan yesterday to 93 
move everyone but it wasn’t ideal.  94 
 95 
Ms. Petrie asked who is on the Criminal Justice Executive Committee. Chief Deputy Jones responded the Sheriff, 96 
the Chief Judge, Court Administrator, County Administrator, Probation Director, State’s Attorney, and the 97 
Public Defender. Ms. Petrie asked for an approximate percentage of people in jail because of mental health 98 
issues. Chief Deputy Jones replied about 10-15% of the numbers presented. Ms. Petrie referenced the 99 
collaborative effort between Community Elements and both Presence and Carle. She wondered if that will help 100 
at the jail with individuals whose issues are more mental health related. Chief Deputy Jones hopes that it will, 101 
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but noted the effort is mainly intended to reduce recidivism. He stated that they have started issuing more 102 
citations in lieu of arrests. Ms. Petrie remarked that spaces at the nursing home are underused and asked if 103 
anyone had talked about using a wing for some of these issues. Chief Deputy Jones said not to his knowledge 104 
and stated that the current inmate population would not be best served that way. They also don’t have the 105 
staffing to do that. 106 
 107 
Mr. Rosales wanted to know if the executive committee looked at what can be useful from the ILPP study, and 108 
commented that he heard it was a worthless study. Chief Deputy Jones responded they had implemented many 109 
things ILPP’s report suggested, and they support the Community Justice Task Force recommendations but don’t 110 
have any direct operational impact at the Sheriff’s office.  Mr. Rosales asked if there had been any discussion by 111 
the executive committee about using not-in-use motels for early release. Chief Deputy Jones said no. Mr. 112 
Rosales commented that they had spent money on a study, and with Community Elements, but there are still 113 
needs that haven’t been met. He is concerned it was all a waste. Chief Deputy Jones responded by stating that 114 
it was not a waste and the numbers have been a result of many different police and community actions. He also 115 
commented that the Sheriff has been very specific in communications for years that the facility is the issue for 116 
them to manage the inmates. Mr. Rosales indicated that some board members felt the $100,000 should be 117 
used to refurbish the downtown jail instead of programs with Community Elements. Chief Deputy Jones 118 
commented that Sheriff Walsh was very specific in answering this question by requesting that they begin the 119 
process of engaging a planner to assess specific needs in these areas, develop plans to deal with needs 120 
considering operations in current facilities, and to consider options. He said they aren’t asking for an 121 
architectural component but to discuss separation needs and guides and get some suggestions. 122 
 123 
Mr. McGuire said he liked the whole process to try to bring the numbers down. He pointed out they are now at 124 
a point of what happens to the jail. He noted they want a jail that is safer and healthier for staff and inmates. 125 
He commented that the separation list is longer than one would think. Mr. McGuire stated that a lot of things 126 
have to happen at the satellite jail if the downtown jail were taken away. He is hoping the committee starts the 127 
process to build a building that improves the criminal justice system to help everyone in the community. 128 
 129 
Mr. Maxwell asked if they could reconfigure the satellite jail to meet their needs as far as the classification and 130 
still have a factor of safety or will they need to increase the total number of beds with an addition. Chief Deputy 131 
Jones stated that they don’t want to pursue a greater capacity than they currently have when the two facilities 132 
are added together. He noted they don’t have the segregation, the special needs, or the capacity to address 133 
those with mental health crisis or medical issue, of which there has been an increase. The studies being talked 134 
about are things such as a medical and mental health pod with on-site providers, and they are looking to do 135 
more than just build.  136 
 137 
Mr. Rosales wanted to know if there was any current rehabilitation treatment at the jails. Chief Deputy Jones 138 
said there is no treatment. Mr. Rosales suggested having programs, such as GED or ESL, to help a person be a 139 
better contributing citizen when they leave the jail. Chief Deputy Jones responded that the average stay is less 140 
than 15 days, the average stay for those sentenced is less than 30 days, and implementing long term programs 141 
wouldn’t make sense. 142 
 143 
Mr. Quisenberry stated that much of this discussion was about justice issues and encouraged the committee to 144 
discuss these issues during the justice portion of the COW. He pointed out that facilities is an outcome of that 145 
discussion. He referred to what Dr. Kalmanoff has said about this community needing to decide what it needs a 146 
jail for, how it’s used, and how much jail it needs. Mr. Quisenberry felt that was a decision to come from the 147 
Justice Committee. He indicated that the Facilities Committee needs to understand the issues so that they can 148 
do what they may be asked to do. Mr. Quisenberry also felt the numbers for the winter would be much 149 
different from the numbers for July. Chief Deputy Jones confirmed that numbers will go up in July but they are 150 
optimistic that the numbers will still be low. Mr. Quisenberry again suggested that a large portion of this 151 
discussion needs to go to Justice. 152 
 153 

VII. Facilities Director’s Report 154 

A. Discuss the concept of hiring a Mechanical Electrical Plumbing Engineering Firm (MEP) to assist in replacing 155 
Brookens Administrative Center HVAC Systems 156 

 157 
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Mr. Brenner reported that he would like to hire and MEP to provide an analysis and proposal for replacing the 158 
mechanicals at Brookens. He would like the MEP to help formalize a master plan, staged in pieces, with the 159 
chillers at Brookens being the most pressing. Mr. Brenner indicated the MEP would help write the bid 160 
documentation and the projects would be spread over several fiscal years. He stated the County would be 161 
acting like a general contractor, doing some of the work themselves and hiring out some. Mr. Brenner asked for 162 
permission from the committee to seek and an MEP to do an RFP to be able to start the process in the spring. 163 
 164 
Mr. Maxwell noted that this continues the discussion started in December and felt the RFP could also include 165 
civil engineering. MOTION by Mr. Maxwell to move forward with release of an RFP; seconded by Mr. Rosales.  166 
Ms. Busey stated the committee has the authority to approve the release of an RFQ/RFP that is relevant to 167 
facilities issues; therefore it does not need to go to Policy. She asked for clarification they were talking about an 168 
RFQ utilizing the QBS process. The answer was yes, that is the case.  169 
 170 
Mr. Hartke feels this is a good idea and hopes qualifications of the engineering firm include experience with 171 
green options, SEDAC and Energy Now grants. 172 
 173 
Mr. Kibler asked if the motion was to start the process of creating the RFP and wondered if a motion was even 174 
needed since they aren’t sending anything out, only discussing the idea.  Ms. Busey asked if the motion was to 175 
approve the development and release of an RFQ, pointing out that meant it wouldn’t necessarily come back to 176 
the committee before it went out. Mr. Maxwell agreed it was. Ms. Busey stated that Mr. Hartke added 177 
language that he would want to be included in consideration of the RFQ and the evaluation process. She 178 
suggested talking about the evaluation process and does the entire committee want to be engaged. Mr. 179 
Quisenberry inquired that the motion on the table was what Mr. Rosales wanted to second. Mr. Rosales 180 
confirmed it was. 181 
 182 
Mr. Kibler recommended tabling the motion and sending it back to the Facilities Director and Chairman to 183 
come up with language. MOTION TO DEFER TO NEXT FACILITIES MEETING by Mr. Kibler; seconded by Mr. 184 
Hartke. Mr. Hartke indicated that the motion to defer would allow the committee to look at the RFP before it 185 
goes out. Mr. Quisenberry stated the goal would then be to issue the RFP first thing in April and asked Mr. 186 
Brenner if that would be acceptable. Mr. Brenner said it would and said as RFQ goes out Mr. James is working 187 
on formulating a review committee. Mr. Quisenberry said that should be suggested in the language they see in 188 
April. Upon vote, MOTION TO DEFER CARRIED unanimously. 189 
 190 

B. Update on the ILEAS demolition project – asbestos, PACA, RFP for demolition 191 
 192 
Mr. Brenner reported that OEAS had completed the asbestos review of ILEAS. He stated that they took 96 193 
samples that did come back with asbestos in several areas, but purposely didn’t test the floor assuming that 194 
asbestos was present there due to age. Mr. Brenner stated that IGW has put together a document for putting 195 
the demolition bid together. He indicated they had contacted PACA who is interested in many items. Mr. 196 
Brenner said they worked with the county attorney for a release of liability agreement for PACA to sign. He 197 
reported that they look to begin demolition in the spring and conclude sometime in June. 198 
 199 

C. Discuss the need for a building inventory/maintenance data base program 200 
 201 
Mr. Brenner pointed out the importance of having a building inventory database to keep track of all the 202 
mechanicals in all the buildings.  He would like a work order system tied to it, recording requests for work to be 203 
done as well as the work that staff members do with respect to mechanical systems, building projects, etc. He 204 
suggested that a preventive maintenance schedule be included as well as purchasing and inventory. He said 205 
they are investigating different software programs and are being very price conscience. 206 
 207 
Mr. Maxwell inquired about using the GIS program to do some of the work as far as mapping the buildings and 208 
the utilities that serve them. Ms. Busey stated that is not part of their core function so it would have to be 209 
contracted with them. Mr. Quisenberry said he would be surprised if their services would be a good fit for this. 210 
He said they could be importing building plans and drawings into a system, but it’s not usually mapping 211 
locations, which is what GIS does.  He said the issue is that there are major systems that can vary quite a bit in 212 
price. He also said that he sees ⅓ to ½ of an IT person dedicated to this software. Mr. Quisenberry felt it could 213 
be a very important tool as far as efficiency. He noted most of these tools have two other aspects; tracking 214 
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work, tracking square footage of the types of work being done, and estimates for the amount of time a job 215 
should take. 216 
 217 

D. Update on the Courthouse Clock Tower LED lighting replacement 218 
 219 
Mr. Brenner stated that Aladdin Electric and Springfield Electric are working to find lights to provide adequate 220 
lighting to meet the current levels for the clock tower, both inside and out. He noted that there are a total of 24 221 
fixtures within the tower; on the exterior there are eight lighting the faces and 16 lighting the exterior. Mr. 222 
Brenner said the west side already has two LEDs installed. He has asked manufacturers for light samples and 223 
these will be tested at night on the lower portion of the tower. Prices last summer were relatively expensive, 224 
but Mr. Brenner said he has been able to find some under $300. He said they have reached out to ask about the 225 
committee fund paying for this and has been told that is a definite possibility.   226 
 227 
Mr. Jay asked if the LED lights have a longer life expectancy. Mr. Brenner said they are rated for 10-12 years and 228 
that after that time the light output will be 70% of functioning capacity. He said they could last longer but the 229 
light supply will continue to diminish. 230 
 231 

E. Update on the Illinois Green Business Association Project 232 
 233 
Mr. Brenner confirmed that the Illinois Green Business Association contract will be finalized this month. He said 234 
they want to set up a Brookens working staff committee and will a kick off meeting in about two weeks. They 235 
will go through the assessment and then the committee and IGBA will put a plan together of management 236 
practices in order to reach certification, a process that should be completed this fall. Mr. Brenner noted that 237 
IGBA will also help find SEDAC funding, and they have talked to some local companies that can help with that as 238 
well. Mr. Quisenberry felt this was money well spent. 239 
 240 

VIII. Semi-Annual Review of Closed Session Minutes 241 
 242 
MOTION by Mr. Kibler to keep closed session minutes closed; seconded by Mr. Hartke. Upon vote, the MOTION 243 
CARRIED unanimously.    244 
 245 

IX. Other Business 246 
None 247 
 248 

X. Chair’s Report  249 

A. Mr. Quisenberry stated that the next meeting will be April 8, 2014, 6:30pm in the Lyle Shields meeting room. 250 

B. Mr. Brenner said there will be a tour of Brookens Administrative Center at 5:45 pm. 251 
 252 

XI. Designation of Items to be Placed on the Consent Agenda 253 
None 254 
 255 

XII. Adjournment 256 
MOTION to adjourn by Mr. Hartke; seconded by Mr. Kibler. There being no further business, Mr. Quisenberry 257 
adjourned the meeting at 7:48 p.m. 258 
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Champaign County Board Facility Committee 

Wednesday, March 19, 2014 

 

Proposal 

Phone roll-call vote seeking to permission to move the previously scheduled County Board 

Facility Committee Meeting from Tuesday, April 8th to Wednesday, April 16, 2014 

 

Purpose 

Moving the committee meeting date allows the Facility Committee an opportunity to review 

the Request-for-purchase bids (#2014-004) due on Monday, April 14th.  

 

Project – Old Nursing Home Demolition - approximately 5,500 sq. ft. of existing building 

This project consists of disconnection and capping of existing utilities, partial demolition of 

existing building including complete removal of building structure and foundations and 

filling/grading of demolition hole. Repair existing structure where building is removed and fill-in 

openings with doors and walls. The project will be constructed under a single general contract. 

An alternate consists of removing an existing concrete steam tunnel along with all associated 

piping. Cap all pipes and fill all penetrations. 

 

Board Member Phone Number Vote for Vote against 

Stan James - Chair (217) 892-2711 X  

James Quisenberry – Vice-Chair (217) 840-6200  X 

Josh Hartke (217) 390-2808 X  

Jeff Kibler (815) 200-9159 X  

Gary Maxwell (217) 493-0535  X 

Giraldo Rosales (217) 766-6109 X  

Rachel Schwartz (217) 352-0945 X  

 

 

Reminder  

Our April 2014 Facility Committee Meeting will begin at 5:45pm with a tour of Brookens (please 

meet in Lyle Shields for the tour). The regular meeting shall begin at 6:30pm in the Lyle Shields 

Meeting Room 
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